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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday  24th June 2014.                   
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mr M. Benson                             Mr R. Maycock   
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mr R. Piper
                                      Mr P. Dennis


      Mrs H. Rogers
                                      Dr. N. Harmsworth                      Mr K. Smith


              Mr R. Leithall                            

1526. Apologies.                   

Apologies were received from Mrs Boot-Handford and Rev Law who were on holiday.                          
1527. Chairman’s Report.

1
You will see from the minutes of Open Spaces that a meeting with DCC Highways has produced a      

            promise that they will approach the developer to preserve the main layby.

2
A lot of time has been spent dealing with ways to cope with the absence of our Handyman. More 

           details in F & G P, However, certain jobs have only been carried out by the other staffs and 

           Councillors’ voluntary efforts. – Thank you and well done!

3
I have placed an apology to residents in Bere Link about the normal work programme getting 

            behind. 

4
A number of you attended the latest TAP Course on Chairs and Committees and gave us some 

           food for thought and it brings me back to my suggestion of an informal meeting to discuss a number 

           of Council issues and policies.  This idea seemed to be welcomed last month and I will take 

           soundings to see if we can arrange something in September.

1528. Items of Urgent Business.

1) Mr Piper
A parishioner contacted me with regards to Devon County Council’s proposal to open 

new footpaths on the peninsula, the only notice the landowners have is a poster on the gate of the path. There has been no contact with the landowner. Mr Piper feels this is very bad. Mr Vic Gardner informed Council that he is one of the landowners who found out that a path on his land was going to be made public footpath and is very aggrieved.
The Clerk has also had a visit from a landowner where they intend making his footpath a Bridleway and it goes through his garden.

The Parish Council have just received proposals to open new footpaths/bridleways this will go to the Footpaths and Environment meeting on the 15th July. Mr Gardner was invited to the meeting.

2) Mrs Chapman
- reported a parishioner has scratched themselves on the barbed wire on footpath 76.


  The hedge is growing out
3a) Mr Benson-
 reported that the Neighbourhood Plan area has been approved; it passed its approval  

                              time today.

 b)


Mr Benson has had problems trying to get an appointment at the Doctors Surgery.
Discussions were held. Mr Benson will be writing to the Practice Manager and if he fails to get a response he will take it to the Ombudsman. If no decision forth coming he will then take it to Devon County Council representative on the Health Watch panel.

      c)


Mr Benson has attended a meeting in West Devon about members’ allowances, Town 




and Parish Councillors’ principal members not receiving allowances, refer to Finance 




& General Purposes.

 4) Mr Maycock-
The sign at the bottom of Pentillie Road junction with Cornwall Street has been 




Vandalised. Clerk to report to County.
5) Mr Piper-
It looks as though a kennel has been built around K9; this looks awful and should be 




removed.

6) Mr Smith-
Verges at Fourways and Woolacombe Road have not been cut.

7) The Clerk-
Sought payment for the following accounts:-




1. Woodhouse Garden Machinery Oil and pop rivets            £21.36




2. Paul Willmott Garden & Farm Services Grass cutting        £50.00
  


3. Zurich Insurance Ltd Annual Insurance Policy
         £3,614.79

1529. To approve the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 27th May and taken as read, to deal 

         with matters arising.
    Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman.   
   Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
                                                      SO RESOLVED
1530. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 27th May as a true record and taken as read.
Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.                   
Matters Arising
Minute 1490(6)
Mr Lamb asked Mr Benson if there was any further information on the empty house in Fore Street. Mr Benson has spoken with Katy Gibbs who has been in contact with the owner to seek further information. The house belonged to his mother and is used for storage. He may at some time return to the village.

Mr Piper feels Council members should keep an eye open for long-term empty houses and get them reported to West Devon.

SO RESOLVED
1531. To approve and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces meeting held on the 8th June and taken as 
read, to deal with matters arising.
  

Mr Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.               

Matters Arising

Minute 1503(1)
The area out at Battens is getting seriously eroded away.

Minute 1503(6a)
Mr Maycock will fill the goal post holes with ¾ to dust. Clerk to warn Mr Westlake

Minute
 1506

Seat at Weir Quay. Clerk to ask Mr Reddecliff to undertake this work.

Minute 1508(a)
State of Allotment 1 left hand side (old). The Clerk has had contact from family, they will be clearing it this week.  The owner was also asked if she was going to cultivate it; the answer was she was not sure but would let the Clerk know in a couple of weeks’ time.
Minute 1509
The Clerk contacted Mark but he is too busy to help out at the moment.


The Clerk has had the following reply from the manufacturers of the Cub Cadet:-


“I am afraid this is not an option for the All-rounder 50. Cruise control is fitted to the Cub 1000 series at the point of production and is a feature selling point for that range. However, I am advised that even if the necessary wiring and pieces could be made available for this tractor, it would result in a major job of dismantling and re-assembling wiring around the drive system, foot plate and so on.


The zero turn function is unique to that range of Cub, as the cruise control is to another altogether different range, so unfortunately this is not an available option.”

Mr Maycock proposed adoption, seconded by Mr Dennis.

                                                                                     SO RESOLVED 

1532. To approve the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 17th June and taken as read, to deal with 


Matters arising.
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman. 
Mr Dennis asked if it was possible for him to join the Plans Committee as they are short of a Councillor. Mr Piper felt that would be no problem and welcomed Mr Dennis to the Committee.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.







    SO RESOLVED  
1533. To approve and adopt the minutes of Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 17th June            

 and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Maycock. 
Matters Arising.
Minute 1519(2) Mr Lamb stated we are not sure how long the workman will be off sick; there are several urgent jobs to deal with. After discussions it was agreed that the Chairman of Council, Vice Chairman of Council and the Clerk employ such labour as necessary, this was supported by Mr Benson.
Mr Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Leithall.

SO RESOLVED
1554. Internal Audit to be carried out by Mr Dennis and Dr Harmsworth.
Mr Dennis reported everything perfectly correct.                          
1555. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.   

Work continues on the T18 programme with councillors considering the Senior Management structure proposed. Members are still considering the proposed boundary changes, meetings are being held to consider their responses. 

Elsewhere the Communities Committee agreed to proposals to improve coach parking in Okehampton, and review those public toilets still in Council ownership. This is discretionary service and will cost the Council £185,514 in the year 2014/15.                          
1556. Report from Mr Lamb on Southern Links Meeting.

Police Report

Theft from, and damage to, cars had increased, but Police had identified serial culprits and these incidents had reduced significantly after Police had warned them against their behaviour. Anti-social behaviour letters had been issued to several offenders and Restorative Justice Measures used. The Devon Drink Campaign is underway to combat under-age drinking and illegal drug use in public houses, in particular during the World Cup. Photographs of serial shoplifters have been circulated to local shops.

South West Devon Community Energy Partnership Update

A new grant scheme called ‘Cosy Devon’ is planned to launch on 23 June and a Tamar Energy Community is to be established (membership £1) following the success of the Wadebridge Renewable Energy Network [link: http://www.wrem.uk.com/]

Communal schemes are encouraged and the South Brent community wind turbine was cited as a good example.

Kate explained that by moving towards community ownership schemes local opposition would be minimised although the planning regulations would remain the same.

Highways and Rural Speed Limits

Sia Mahmoodshahi explained that DCC was in the process of developing a new policy on rural speed limits in response the Department of Transport Circular 01/2013 issued in January 2013 [link: However, he was unable to provide details of the new policy. The Committee invited Sia to the next meeting, when he would be able to explain the new DCC policy in detail. Sia agreed to attend].

TAP Fund

Questions were asked about the rules for the TAP Fund, after they had been revised slightly at the start of the financial year; and about the previous year spend. Details of the TAP Fund spend in 2013/14 are on the website.
The following points should be noted;

Payment of grants will usually be made retrospectively for future applications with flexibility to pay upfront or in instalments where needed or appropriate.

Feedback will be required on each project to demonstrate what had been delivered and a summary of all projects for which funding has been agreed will be published on the WDBC website annually.

At the Southern Link Committee each town or parish will have one vote to support or oppose each project, but this is a recommendation by the Committee, not approval. The final decision whether to fund a project will still be made by the relevant Ward and County Members. The deadline for applications for the September meeting is 4th September.

Argument to Re-Open the Okehampton Tavistock Railway Line

Cllr Dr Michael Ireland gave a presentation on the work done by Destination Okehampton, a working group of Okehampton Town Council, to develop the Business and Community Case for the Exeter to Plymouth Complementary Route via Okehampton. A copy of his presentation is attached, as is a draft copy of a Destination Okehampton report.
During questions, a difference of opinion was apparent whether the listed Meldon Viaduct could be upgraded for the quoted cost and whether Okehampton Tavistock route would be capable of handling the volume of trains required. Cllr Kevin Ball agreed to clarify which assumptions were correct.

Debate was cut short owing to time constraints and the committee requested this topic be included on the agenda for the September meeting. Cllr Ireland agreed to return and offered to answer questions posed before then [email: mireland501@gmail.com].

1557. To discuss ‘Our Plan’ from West Devon Borough Council.

Discussions took place. Mr Lamb felt there were various ways to deal with this; either refer to Plans, or F&GP. It was agreed to refer to Plans, also take on board any comments from the Neighbourhood Plan Group.
1558. Correspondence.

     1. Mr Lamb- TAP Course.
The TAP Group are willing to hold an all-day course on Cemeteries. This would cost in the region of £125 in the London area. RAP are willing to run it for free if there is enough demand for the course. The proposed date is Wednesday 12th September. Please would all interested let the Clerk know as soon as possible.

  2. WDBC Email from Councillor Musgrave regards some layout suggestions.
Many thanks for these details.  I found the site maps and attached comments very clear and helpful.  I do             appreciate the scale of this exercise and my only suggestions for any updates to these details are as follows:

The column headings on the commentary appear only at the very top of the first page and it would be helpful if these appeared at the top of every page immediately above the columns.

It may be helpful if the comments in the ‘site potential’ column regarding the proposed number of residents and where you indicate that the site is not suitable for development – were given greater emphasis.

It will be very interesting to see the reaction to this document when finally published
3. W.D.B.C News Release.
Volunteers get lifesaving defibrillators 

More than twenty volunteers from four villages have been trained to use defibrillators paid for with grant funding from West Devon Borough and Devon County Councils.

The lifesaving equipment will be available 24 hours a day at Bere Ferrers, Buckland Monachorum, Postbridge and Hexworthy.

Volunteers from each community were presented with the defibrillators by borough council leader and local county councillor, Philip Sanders, on Saturday, June 21 at Buckland Monachorum.

They were then given training on how to use the devices by Simon Knowles and Bob Jeffrey from St John Ambulance.

The aim is for the volunteers to pass on the training to other local people so each community has a network of residents who can use the defibrillators in a medical emergency.

The devices will be stored at accessible locations in each village in special all-weather boxes which will keep them fully charged.   

Cllr Sanders said: “I'm a great believer in people learning basic life support skills particularly in remote villages.

“The amount of time you have to save someone’s life as a result of intervention is very limited indeed.

“The opportunity to take some positive action by use of a defibrillator, where appropriate, means that a patient has got a much better chance of survival, and survival with a good quality of life, than they would if they had to wait for professional paramedics to arrive which can take up to 20 minutes for some of our more remote locations.”

The defibrillators have been paid for through the West Devon Town and Parish (TAP) Fund which is funded by West Devon Borough and Devon County Councils.

Devon County Council leader John Hart said: “Devon County Council is continuing to make funds available to communities to use how they see best. 
“This money is available to parish and town councils to spend in ways that will benefit their communities. 
“I firmly believe decisions should be made as locally as possible to encourage local accountability and I have always advocated more partnership with our district, town and parish colleagues. 
“If we believe in the ‘resilience’ of our smaller communities, then this is one way of pump-priming activity”.

The TAP Fund has been developed to promote collaborative working between towns and parishes to tackle local community issues and support joint projects.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.48pm.
Signed this 29th day of July 2014.           
Chairman……………………………….
